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Canada West 
Mission Conference 
September 22 - 24, 2023 

“Courageously walking WITH Christ means we are being formed  
daily by the Spirit, mind, and light of Christ. It means we are seeing 

what Christ sees, going where Christ goes, giving as Christ gives,  
and acting as Christ acts.” 

 
Steve Veazey 

communityofchrist.ca @cofchristcwm  Follow us on social media! 

https://www.communityofchrist.ca/
https://www.instagram.com/cofchristcwm/
https://www.facebook.com/CofChristCWM/
https://twitter.com/cofchristcwm
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Conference Schedule 

Sunday, September 17
th

  

 

Wednesday, September 20
th

  

 

Friday, September 22
nd

 

 

Saturday, September 23
rd

 

 

1pm BC 

2pm AB/SK 

Pre-Legislative Session & Discussion (90 minutes) 

Online Only – We will discuss the business meeting agenda and have 
time for questions and discussion. 

6pm BC 

7pm AB/SK 

8pm MB 

Pre-Legislative Session & Discussion (90 minutes) 

Online Only – We will discuss the business meeting agenda and have 
time for questions and discussion. This will be a repeat of the Sept 17

th
 

Evening In-person activities at conference sites: 

Edmonton – Debra Donohue 

Calgary – Kat Goheen 

Regina – Shannon McAdam 

Chilliwack – Gwyn Beer 
  

9:30am BC 

10:30am AB/SK 

11:30am MB 

  

Guided Prayer & Meditation for our Mission Centre (25 minutes) 

10am BC 

11am AB/SK 

Noon MB 

Gathering Worship (25 minutes) 
We Remember and We Celebrate slideshows. 

  

  
10:30am BC 

11:30am AB/SK 

12:30pm MB 

Break (15 minutes) 

  

  

  
10:45am BC 

11:45am AB/SK 

12:45pm MB 

Poll Everywhere Orientation (15 minutes) 
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Conference Schedule  

 Saturday, September 23
rd 

 

Sunday, September 24
th

 

 

11am BC 

Noon AB/SK 

1pm MB 

Financial Updates and Financial Q&A (60 minutes) 

Noon BC 

1pm AB/SK 

2pm MB 

Lunch Break (90 minutes)  

1:30pm BC 

2:30pm AB/SK 

3:30pm MB 

Updates from Canada Church (30 minutes) 

Report from World Conference (30 minutes) 

  

2:30pm BC 

3:30pm AB/SK 

4:30pm MB 

Break (15 minutes) 

2:45pm BC 

3:45pm AB/SK 

4:45pm MB 

Business Meeting (90 minutes) 

4:15pm BC 

5:15pm AB/SK 

6:15pm MB 
  

Dinner Break (105 minutes) 

  

6pm BC 

7pm AB/SK 

8pm MB 

 

Campfire (60 minutes) 

We Remember and We Celebrate slideshows. 
Songs and Skits. 

9:30am BC 

10:30am AB/SK 

11:30am MB 

Guided Prayer & Meditation for our Mission Centre (25 minutes) 

  

10am BC 

11am AB/SK 

Noon MB 

Communion Service for All Congregations in Canada West  
(90 minutes)  

11:30am BC 

12:30pm AB/SK 

1:30pm MB 

Lunch 
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Welcome to conference! We are so glad you are joining us. Whether virtually or in-person, we hope you 
will feel connected to all of your siblings in Christ across western Canada. 

 

God's vision for the future of Community of Christ in Canada includes you. We look forward to hearing 
your questions and your hopes. We would like you to leave this year's conference with a sense of purpose 
and a feeling that you are part of something larger than yourself and larger than your own congregation. 
May these feelings carry you throughout the year, giving you the discernment to see what matters most 
and the courage to act on it.  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Yours in Christ, 

Gwyn, Kat and Shannon 

gwyn@communityofchrist.ca 

kat@communityofchrist.ca 

smcadam@communityofchrist.ca 

 

Welcome to the Conference 

 

“The challenges and opportunities are momentous. 

Will you remain hesitant in the shadows of your fears, 

insecurities, and competing loyalties?  

Or will you move forward in the light of your  

divinely instilled call and vision?” 

 

D&C 164:9e 
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Business Meeting Agenda 

Canada West Mission Centre 
Annual Business Meeting Agenda 

Held via Zoom and In-person 
Saturday, September 23, 2023 

2:45pm BC/ 3:45pm AB & SK/ 4:45pm MB 

 

1. Call to Order 

a. Opening Prayer   

2. Greetings to the Conference 

3. Voting System Test 

4. Conference Organization 

a. Motion to approve Conference Officers  
Resolved, 
       i. That Shannon McAdam, Mission Centre co-president, preside over this conference 
and be authorized to complete the Conference organization.  
      ii. That Lisa Neudorf be Secretary of the Conference. 
     iii. That Michael Mitchell be Parliamentarian for the Conference. 

5. Approval of Agenda    
            Resolved, That the Agenda for the Canada West Mission Business Meeting  
            for September 23, 2023, be approved as presented (or, as amended). 

6. Approval of Minutes from previous meeting on January 21, 2023. See pages 12-13  
            Resolved, That the Minutes of the Canada West Mission Business Meeting of  
            January 21, 2023, be approved as circulated (or, as amended/corrected). 

7. Mission Centre Organization 

a. Mission Centre President Team, see page 8. 
Resolved, That Gwyneth J.A. Beer, Katherine Goheen, Rebecca Middleton, and Shannon 
McAdam be sustained as Co-Presidents of the Canada West Mission Centre, and  
collectively form the Canada West Mission Centre President Team. 
Submitted by First Presidency 

b. Mission Financial Officer, see page 9. 
Resolved, That Darwood Shepherdson be sustained as Canada West Mission Centre  
Financial Officer.  
Submitted by First Presidency and Presiding Bishopric  

c. Mission Appointments, 
Resolved, 
          I. That Robert Riley be sustained as Mission Recorder. 
          II. That Sandra Rodriguez be sustained as Privacy Officer. 
          III. That Stephen Thompson be sustained as Mission Historian.  
Submitted by Mission Centre President Team 
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Annual Business Meeting Agenda 8. Financials and Budget  

a. Consideration of internal audit report for 2021 and 2022, see pages 14-16. 
Resolved, That the internal audit report for the years ending December 31, 2021, and  
December 31, 2022 be received for information.  

b.       Consideration of 2024 Proposed Budget, see pages 17-19. 
Resolved, That the Canada West Mission Centre Budget for 2024 be approved  
as presented (or, as amended).  

9. Acknowledgement of Reports to the Conference 

A.  Mission Centre President Team – see page 20 

B. Administrative Assistant – see pages 21-22 

C. Creating Connection Director – see page 23 

D. Recorder – see page 24 

E.  Historian – see pages 25-26 

F. Seventies  – see page 27 

G.  Canadian Peace and Justice Committee – see page 28 

H. Samish Island Campground – see pages 29-34 

I.  Hills of Peace Campground – to be shared at a later date 

 

       10. Other Business 

 

       11. Adjournment 

 

 

 

 

 

“Courage is the most important of all the virtues, 

because without courage you cannot practice any 

of the other virtues consistently.”  

 

Maya Angelou 
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Letter to sustain Mission Centre President Team 
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Letter to sustain Mission Financial Officer 
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Parliamentary Guide 

Meeting Procedures At A Glance   

 

• A main motion must be moved, seconded, and stated by the Chair before it can be  

discussed.  

• If you approve the motion as it is, vote for it. If you disapprove the motion, in total, vote against it. 

• If you approve the idea of the motion but want to change it, move to amend it by adding, deleting, 

or substituting. 

• If you want competent advice to help you to make your decision, move to refer the motion to an 

appropriate person or committee with instructions to report back. 

• If you feel that a person or committee can handle it better than the assembly, move to  refer the 

motion with power to act. 

• If the pending matter should be set aside temporarily because something more urgent has come 

up, move that it be laid on the table. 

• If you want time to think the motion over, move that consideration be postponed to a certain       

time. 

• If you think that further discussion is unnecessary, move to close debate. 

• If you do not agree with a decision by the Chair, appeal the decision to the assembly. 

• If you think that a matter introduced is not germane to the matter at hand, a question of  

order may be raised. 

• If you think that too much time is being consumed by speakers, you can move a time limit on such 

speeches. 

• If a motion has several parts and you wish to vote differently on these parts, move to divide                                         

the motion. 
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Tech Tips 

Online Conference Planning – Technical Guidance  

 

Zoom (Video Conferencing Software)  

 

• Technical Requirements  

Please visit the Zoom System Requirements page to view full specs on recommended Internet speeds, hardware, 
sound, etc. 

 

• Training Resources  

Zoom has produced high-quality training resources to help you familiarize yourself with the  
platform if you are new to it. Please click here to view a full playlist of topics on YouTube that  
will be of interest to you as you get started.  

 

• Conference Etiquette  

 

1. Be mindful of disruptive sounds nearby as you address the conference. Find a quiet,  
well-lit space for you to join the conference. This will ensure delegates can clearly see and understand 
you. 

2. Each user should only join on one device (unless using phone audio with video) to avoid a loud echo 
sound. 

3. All users should be muted except the Chair and the individual addressing the  
conference. This is to ensure delegates can clearly see and understand the  
individual addressing the conference.  

4. If a delegate wishes to address the conference, they should be instructed to indicate so by making it 
known in the chat box or by using the “raise hand” feature which will alert a moderator of their intention 
to address the conference.  

5. If Internet speed is an issue, it is recommended that a user do one of two things to  
preserve the quality of the call:  
 

a)  Turn off their camera (this will ensure their audio can continue without disruption)  

b) Join the video conference via Zoom and opting to dial-in for audio.  
The delegate will then dial in using their telephone, enter the meeting ID number as well as their 
participant ID. This will marry their video feed with the audio from their phone. With the audio 
signal now being carried through their telephone, the user’s Internet will only need to transmit 
video, thus preserving the quality of their video feed.  

 

• Accessibility  

 

While Zoom does support dial-in options for those who wish to just join by audio only, this reduces overall interac-
tivity for those doing so. As such, we recommend all delegates join via computer/smartphone/device to ensure a 
similar and equitable experience for all.  

 

As opposed to an in-person conference where someone could simply raise their hand to address the conference, 
an e-Conference will require more time and patience to ensure people who would like to speak or share in the chat 
box have enough time to do so.  

https://support.zoom.us/hc/en-us/articles/201362023-System-requirements-for-Windows-macOS-and-Linux
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qsy2Ph6kSf8&list=PLKpRxBfeD1kEM_I1lId3N_Xl77fKDzSXe
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Minutes of 2023 Special Online Conference 

Business Meeting 
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“Courage is what it takes to stand up and speak;  

courage is also what it takes to sit down and listen” 

 

Winston Churchill 
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Internal Audit Report 
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Proposed 2024 Budget 
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Mission Centre President Team Report 

It has been a very full year! In taking a moment to review the past year the standout moments have been those 
where we gathered in person to spend time together. Whether it be traveling to our hybrid conference sites or vis-
iting our campgrounds, being together is sacred time. 

 
In January we held a special conference to elect our delegates for Community of Christ World Conference, and Kat 
provided a half day virtual pastors’ retreat. In February the three of us participated in a lovely Nurturing Spirit Cre-
ating Connection retreat just outside Chilliwack. In March we had an in-person staff retreat with our Mission Centre 
President team, Debra, and Sandra, in Langley. We enjoyed spiritual nourishment from Denise Esch, shared meals, 
and talked about our hopes and dreams for the Mission Centre. 
 
In April we travelled to Independence Missouri for Community of Christ World Conference where we got inspired by 
seeing so many wonderful people from our Mission Centre (big thanks to those who made the pilgrimage there and 
volunteered their time to be delegates). We were reinvigorated by the energy and shared challenges of members 
from around the world, and met up with the women who are the volunteer Mission Centre President team in Cana-
da East. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We had to make some difficult decisions for the summer about canceling in-person camping events that were not 
able to move forward due to various challenges. We are excited for renewed energy and commitment to our camp-
ing programs next year and hope many feel called to spend sacred time with our youth. 
 
We sent 8 youth to Iowa for the Spectacular youth gathering at Graceland University who returned bubbling with 
happy stories from their experience. Family camps at both Hills of Peace and Samish Island were joyful and well 
attended. 
 
Many congregations in our mission centre are discerning their path forward amidst many changes in society and our 
church. We want you to know you are not alone on the journey and we are ready to support you in listening to 
where the Spirit is calling you to move forward to act courageously. 
 
We are so grateful for the continued support of all the volunteers who help keep our Mission Centre running 
smoothly alongside our two dedicated staff members. In particular, we’d like to thank Becky for her Spirit-filled 
“yes” to the call to join our Mission Centre President team. Becky’s deep relationships in the Prairies, keen listening 
ear, love for God, and love for you make her a wonderful addition. 
 
Thank you for your participation in our conference this year.  

 
Gwyn, Kat and Shannon 

gwyn@communityofchrist.ca 

kat@communityofchrist.ca 

smcadam@communityofchrist.ca 

mailto:gwyn@communityofchrist.ca
mailto:kat@communityofchrist.ca
mailto:smcadam@communityofchrist.ca
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Administrative Assistant Report 
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          Sandra Rodriguez  

          Administrative Assistant  
          Canada West Mission Centre 
          sandra@communityofchrist.ca 

mailto:sandra@communityofchrist.ca
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During Covid, Creating Connection moved all our activities and retreats online, and while we were very 

successful with attendance from all over the world, I was concerned that we weren’t doing enough locally.  

Afterall, my title is Creating Connection Director, Canada West. 

 

In the last year we have backed off most of our online events.  We currently have one weekly online event 

‘Release Your Inner Writer’ led by Kathy Nutt every Monday.  You can rsvp to attend here  

Creating Connection West | Meetup 

 

During Phase One of returning to in-person activities, I focused on retreats. Creating Connection has  

always been assertive with advertising to people outside of Community of Christ, which has really  

benefited our retreat programs.  Between 25% and 50% of our attendees post Covid have been brand new 

to Creating Connection and Community of Christ.  Not only did this help us financially so retreats weren’t 

at risk of being cancelled, but the new people enriched our experiences.  In fact, some of the brand-new 

people are becoming part of our leadership teams on future retreats. 

 

We held our Nurturing Spirit retreat in February at Cultus Lake near Chilliwack instead of Samish Island. I 

knew of people who didn’t have passports, or Covid vaccines as required for cross border travel, or found 

travel insurance too expensive.  The retreat was a success and now we have another option available to 

us. 

 

I am now entering Phase Two of returning to in-person activities with Creating Connection.  I will be in  

Edmonton for Mission Conference weekend hosting a Creating Connection Conversation Café close to the 

church, participating in a Games Night, and sharing other opportunities with the congregation about  

Creating Connection and the support we can offer.    

 

Creating Connection continues to change and grow.  We’re excited that Australia will be joining the  

Creating Connection family in the coming months, which should give all of us access to even more  

resources. If you or your congregation would like to know more about opportunities with Creating  

Connection email me debra@creatingconnection.ca 

 

 

 

 

 

Debra Donohue 

Creating Connection Director  
Canada West 

debra@creatingconnection.ca 

1-877-411-2632 ext 4 

Creating Connection Director Report 

https://www.meetup.com/creating-connection-vancouver/
mailto:debra@creatingconnection.ca
mailto:debra@creatingconnection.ca
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Greetings from your CWM recorder. I have been so grateful for all the dedicated  Congregation Recorders 

who send me the life event reports from their congregations. A life event includes changes of address or 

phone numbers, births, deaths, blessings, baptisms, confirmations, ordinations, divorces, and weddings.  

If you know any  members who have a life event, please send the information to me directly, or through 

your recorder.  

 

Letters have gone out to non-resident members, as mentioned in the Seventy’s report. We (Shirley Smith 

in Alberta; Gwyn Beer in British Columbia and Manitoba; and Linda Klughart in Saskatchewan) are asking 

for your help in updating our records regarding life events for non-resident members. Pastors and/or  

recorders can be given a list of people in their areas to make available to their congregants to gather  

information you may be aware of. I know of one of our non-resident members  who passed away in early 

2000’s and has only been reported recently. It is important we keep current. Your help is appreciated.  

Thank you for your help and patience with us as this work continues. We also wish to thank our  

hard-working recorders…the church database depends on you!  

 

 

 

Linda Klughart 

Canada West Mission Centre Recorder 

lylak@sasktel.net 

 

 

 

Canada West Mission Recorder Report 

 

“Watch, stand fast in the faith, be brave, be 

strong.”  

 

I Corinthians 16:13 

mailto:lylak@sasktel.net
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In the months before the 2023 Community of Christ World Conference, I had the opportunity to go 

through some long-standing records of the Canada West Mission Centre. The objective of this work was to 

identify records that could be deposited with the Community of Christ Archives at the Independence  

Temple – and, therefore, be removed from the records to be retained in the mission centre (and other  

records that could be destroyed). 

 

This process allowed me to review records and documents that went back to the 1960s and even earlier. 

For the information of the conference and the mission centre, here is a highly summarized list of the  

records that are now on file with the church Archives: 

 

• Records from the three districts that became the Canada West Mission Centre in 2004:  

Saskatchewan District, Alberta District, and British Columbia District. Records included (but were not 

limited to):  

   Annual business meeting minutes from as early as the 1960s 

   Quite often corresponding Financial Statements for the same years 

   Non-Resident Pastors Reports   

• Similar records from the former Northern Plains and Prairie Provinces Region – generally records 

specific to Saskatchewan and Alberta 

• Records of the work of the “Canadian National Church Task Force” that was active from 1998 to 2002 

– just prior to establishment of the two Canadian mission centres 

• Records (usually business meeting minutes and financial information) from congregations, missions, 

and small groups which have closed including: 

   Porcupine Plain and Arborfield, Saskatchewan (2 separate congregations, but closely  

              connected over the years) 

   Weyburn, SK 

   Moose Jaw, SK 

   Crammond, AB 

   Lloydminster, AB 

   Red Deer, AB 

 

Included in the mission centre records retained locally is a comparatively complete set of newsletters from 

Saskatchewan (and, later, Alberta) District from the 1960s to the early 2000s. There are also  

congregational Historian reports for many congregations. The reports vary in how regularly they were  

produced and how far back in time they go and how recently they have continued. These records are “gold 

mines” for anyone doing any kind of historical research on the church in Western Canada. I have retained 

these records here for now as I will use them as source material for my (hopefully!) monthly “Historians 

Corner” in the Weekly Wire. Watch for it!  

Canada West Mission Historian Report 
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And with that comes the annual encouragement for ALL congregations in Canada West to appoint a  

Historian. We currently have Historians appointed in six of our eleven congregations. It would be great to 

be able to report a full slate of Historians next year! 

 

Here is the motivation (if you need any): Unless the descriptions of significant events in the life of a  

congregation (or campground, or mission centre) are written down shortly after they occur, details are  

forgotten, and accuracy is diminished. At some point the very memory of an event is lost. Please help  

ensure that the history of your congregation is not forgotten! 

 

Feel free to contact me for further information about the role of a congregational Historian. 

 

Grace and Peace, 

 

Stephen Thompson 

Canada West Mission Centre Historian 

steve@communityofchrist.ca 

cell/text: 780-904-4389 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

“As a spiritual venture, boldly follow the initiatives 

into the heart of God’s vision for the church and 

creation.”  

 

D&C 165 1:b 

mailto:steve@communityofchrist.ca


27 

Return to Table of Contents 

  

 

Peace and blessings to you all.  

 

We have had a busy year. Below are a few of the things that we have been engaged in. I would like to re-

mind pastors and other leaders that if you would like a Seventy to do something in your congregation 

(online or face-to-face), please feel free to contact us. If you don't have the PowerPoint about what we do, 

write to Linda and she will send it to you. 

 

•     Shirley started a seekers group, and conducted it last year and up to the spring 2023, in Calgary. 

•     Linda, Shirley and Gwyn have  sent contact letters to all non residents in CWM. These letters are  

       informational to let all our non-resident members know where they can connect with various     

       church services and resources in their areas. We also are hoping to update information from them. 

•     Linda conducted an online baptism and confirmation class for a Saskatchewan child.  The     

       child  was  baptized at Hills of Peace this summer. We are prepared to give these lessons to anyone   

       aged 8 to 108+. 

•     Attended monthly meetings with other seventies across Canada. One meeting included South  

       America (who are also in our ministerial zone under Apostle Art Smith). So glad we have translators    

       on our computers!  These meetings are insightful, educational, supportive,  and are creating a  

       sense of community while hearing what others are doing in Canada. 

•     Have attended monthly CWM staff meetings. These, too, have been important to ongoing ministry. 

•     Have been praying for this mission’s success as we look to the future.  

 

 

 

 

Shirley Smith  

Linda Klughart 

Seventies 

 

 

Seventies’ Report 

 

“But Jesus spoke to them at 

once, ‘Don’t be afraid – take 

courage – I am here.’”  

 

Matthew 14:27 
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Canadian Peace / Justice Committee - June 2023 Report 

The Committee was formed in April, 2007, primarily to support local congregations in our attempts to be “. . . 
dedicated to the pursuit of peace.”  Activities were again hampered because: (a) the Chair’s time was spent 
on the Climate Change subcommittee; and (b) we feel we have hit the limit of available volunteer time for 
subcommittees.  That said, we do hope to reinvigorate efforts somewhat this year. 

 

I.  ACTIONS THIS YEAR. 

A. Continued our Climate Change Crisis Subcommittee. 
Our primary efforts have been to feed into The North American Climate Justice Team.  Originally in-
tended to create an Oct. 2020 Colloquy, the team had to pivot and now has an ongoing webinar series 
that includes world-class scientists and others with a deep and wide background on key topics. 

B. Create Social Media Resources. 
We have created a Facebook Page and will continue to experiment with its possibilities.  Thanks, Sariah 
and Betty!  We also want to create podcasts and webcasts, to expand our reach. 

C. Maintained Our Current Projects and Our Peace / Justice Website. 
While not an emphasis this year we have continued support for such endeavours as: 

a.Indigenous Relations: We have some key resources, thanks to Barb Oldale’s address at the 
CWM 2017 Mission Conference, and also Tracy Smith.  This is only a start – contact us if inter-
ested in helping. It has been updated for the recent discovery of child & unmarked graves. 

b.Resources to Develop Healthy Relations with our Muslim Community: This is centered on a 
hopeful, nonviolent strategy of trying to strengthen the reasonable voices within our own com-
munity, within the Muslim community and among society in general.  It includes the oppor-
tunity for congregations to engage with their local Muslim community, & has been updated 
due to recent events. 

c. Buying Fair Trade coffee where possible, which supports the “Abolish Poverty” initiative; 

d.Expanding the church’s Canadian Peace / Justice website.  We added a statement on the war 
in Ukraine.  Overall, while our website is still fairly skeletal, if you see an unfilled area where 
you would like to help - we would love to hear from you!  

D. Phase II - Subcommittees.   

In 2014 we transitioned to the 2nd phase – creating subcommittees - to raise up and provide resources for 
those Canadian-specific issues that call us via recent inspired counsel to courageously challenge and help 
transform societal trends that diminish God’s creation.  Further topics include the following.  If interested in 
any topic, please contact a committee member: Mental Health & Eliminating Stigma; Justice: Restorative not 
Punitive; Foreign Aid, no strings attached; Inter-religious Relations; Human Trafficking close to your Church;  
Eco. Concerns: Water, GMOs, etc.; Child Poverty; Others? 

In appreciation and support, 
The Canadian Peace / Justice Committee 
Anna Jean Bradley - Canada East / Bryce Taylor - Canada East  
Sariah Middleton - Canada East / Steve Northey - Canada East 
Betty Williams - Canada West / Don McLeod - Canada West 
Rod Downing - Canada West, Chair rdowning94@shaw.ca 604-535-6550                                           

mailto:rdowning94@shaw.ca
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Samish Island Campground Report 
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Canadian Church Corporation 2023 Budget  
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Since our report last year, our group has been active and trying to fulfill Christ’s Mission. This report is in a rather ran-
dom order as I remember and check things to report.  
 
Our congregation members have joined in Haven, a meditation activity, Creating Connection events, retreats and re-
unions at Samish Island and Hills of Peace. We had 3 congregation members participate in the 2023 World Confer-
ence. 
 
We have hosted 2 garage sales in support of World Accord and Chilliwack Supportive Housing and have another one 
happening just after this Mission Conference. Janine is now doing a lot of online selling which helps keep the church 
free of bigger and more expensive items. We continue to be blessed with the amount of funds that are raised to help 
support our chosen charities. 
 
Early in December we held a fundraiser Angel Display to support purchasing gift cards for Chilliwack Supportive Hous-
ing residents. Everyone brought in their Christmas Angels, and they were displayed throughout the chapel. Gracing 
every spare space, and with quiet meditative Christmas music playing, people were treated to a beautiful Christmas 
experience.  For each donation, the guests received a small angel for themselves to remind them of the experience. 
 
Coffee Morning and Games on Wednesday mornings continue to be popular. We have had potlucks, movies and des-
serts or ice cream nights. Our Corn Roast in August was a highlight of the summer and had a large group out. These 
give us the opportunity to invite friends and family who usually don’t attend, allowing them to be comfortable in our 
building. 
 
We held our traditional Christmas Eve service by zoom and in person for anyone wanting to attend. 
 
We have ventured out into our community by renting our space to 2 quilt guilds for meetings and classes and have 
also supported 2 Hospital Auxiliary groups to meet quarterly. We are looking at a couple more rental options to help 
keep our building busy. 
 
Craft nights run in the fall, winter and spring.  Our group of ladies, and sometimes men, offers an evening out to visit 
and craft.  People are welcome to bring their own projects and work on them.  We have everything from scrapbook-
ing, knitting crocheting and doing paperwork for work and more. Last year we knit about 350 toques for the homeless 
that went to Chilliwack Community Policing, Ann Davis Transition House for abused women, and Cyrus Centre a tem-
porary home for displaced youth. This year we are knitting and collecting hats and mitts for this project. 
 
The New Year of 2023 started with a Sunday service. It was a wonderful way to think about what we wanted to hap-
pen in the new year and our goals for what we wanted to accomplish.’ 

In June we were hosts to Beyond the Walls and were able to participate in the first in person/on zoom service. It was 
a wonderful weekend visiting, and hosting John, Michael and Leandro. We learned a lot about running zoom 
meetings, which has improved the sound of our service that we host online. We rounded the weekend off with a pot-
luck lunch be for having to take them to the Abbotsford airport to fly home. 
 
Our congregation was saddened by the passing of Marlene Campbell this year, and welcomed and enjoyed the com-
pany of Ralph and Sharon as they joined our group this year. 

 

Shonnet Allen slallen@telus.net 

Rick James weeirishbear@gmail.com 

Co-Pastors 
 

Chilliwack Congregation Report  
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In 2023 Edmonton Community of Christ continued to gather weekly for fellowship and in-person worship 

services. Each month began with a communion service. We would then alternate weeks with Beyond the 

Walls and discussions on the Enduring Principles. When five Sundays occurred in the month, we centered 

our discussion or activities on community-focused mission. On the fifth Sunday of October, for example, in 

lieu of a Sunday Worship Service, 13 members and friends of the Edmonton Congregation met at the  

Edmonton Food Bank Central Warehouse to package food and prepare food hampers to be delivered 

throughout the city to persons in need.  The activity was enlightening showing us the “behind the scenes’ 

work that is done every week to prepare the hampers that are distributed. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Congregation members and friends after a morning of hamper preparation at the Edmonton Food Bank 

 

On the fifth Sunday in May the congregation held its annual Fun Walk to raise awareness of, and donations 

for, Edmonton Youth Empowerment and Support Services (YESS). The event was well attended, and a near

-record amount of money was raised for YESS. Great Job!! 

The congregation continued as a weekly distribution centre for the Food Bank, with a committed group of 
volunteers gathering for coffee and snacks followed by hamper distribution. Also continuing throughout 
the year was the bi-monthly Book Club. Generally, 8-12 attendees gathered for some great discussion of 
the selected book. Several well-attended Games Nights were also held at the church throughout the year. 
 
As a result of poor weather, we could not hold our annual June Church Picnic in a park as planned, but  
instead we gathered at the church. Despite the change in venue, we ate, played games, fellowshipped, and 
had a fun time! 
 
For July and August, we decided to reduce our in-person worship services to once a month on communion 
Sunday. To maintain our connections over the summer period a “Walk in the Park” that included coffee 
and snacks at a local coffee shop was held. We also had a great turn-out for our annual, much-anticipated 
ice-cream social that included hotdogs and banana splits. 

 

Michael Bock 
Pastor 

mbbock@telus.net 

Edmonton Congregation Report  
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The Regina congregation continues to meet in our own building. Depending upon the Sunday we have 

about a dozen in person attendees and a numbered of dedicated remote worshippers. Recognizing the  

limitations of online meeting audio we have embraced a tradition of singing “Happy Birthday” or “Happy 

Anniversary to the celebrants. With unmuted remote participation it is more of a round as we finish up the 

verse at our own pace. We are making a joyful noise. We continue to promote congregation participation 

with questions sent out in advance and the chance to share during the service. Atypically we have  

|removed the offering from the service and rely on Youtube to provide the music and lyrics for our hymns. 

We have become immersed in the digital world thanks to the skill of Gregg Lester and with the backup 

help of Jed Bell and Madison Esch.   

 

In the Spring we celebrated the baby blessing of Ella Rose Fisher and were blessed with a large turnout to 

fellowship and worship together. Sadly, we also mourned the loss of one of our senior members, June 

Wright, in January. We were able to participate with our sister churches from the Rosemont Ecumenical 

group in the Cross Walk at Easter. It was a bit chilly as we walked between the neighborhood churches and 

the footing wasn’t great, but it was inspirational to worship together across faiths. On several occasions we 

have also celebrated community causes, recognizing the importance of sharing, especially with those on 

edges of our community.  

 

We may be small in number, but on several Sundays, we have had worshippers from Newfoundland to 

British Columbia (coast to coast). We are graced by the support of the Saskatoon and Prince Albert  

congregations and have enjoyed their ministry to lead our services. We are blessed with diversity and  

resiliency and hope to become more active in our neighborhood.  

 

We have no idea what the coming year will bring, but we remember we have each other and we are not 

on this journey alone. Exciting times lie ahead if we have the faith to serve – to make “Christ’s Mission, our 

Mission”. 

 

Dan Esch 
Pastor 
ddesch@sasktel.net 

 

 

 

Regina Congregation Report 
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Our congregation turned 115 in 2023. Ribstone looks awesome for its age! Maybe we stay so young because 

of our beautiful faith family, or it might be due to our keeping so busy; yet likely what keeps us vibrant and 

moving forward is God, our Heavenly Father, the Man Upstairs, Yahuah, whatever you’d like to call our Cre-

ator. 

It seems like we could have submitted almost the identical report as last year, so this might seem familiar as 

you read it. For a change, we’ve written our account of the past year in a no-particular-order point-form list. 

-Virtual Visiting – Pastor Darleene Skinner and Josie Buck both attended this CWM offering. 

-We had one high school graduate this year—Landon Olson. We were so proud of Landon, as (due to his ac-

ademic achievements) he was chosen as the Class Speaker for his graduation. 

-Kathy Watson started teaching Sunday School last fall, after we had to cease holding that during the time of 

COVID. 

-We have an anonymous donor who gives funds for youth programs in our congregation. This past Christ-

mas we used some of the yearly donation to purchase gifts for every child and youth who attended during 

the year. We had 17 kids to buy for in 2022. Thus far in 2023, we already have 21.  

-Each year we collect for Honduras through our Loonies 4 Literacy and Change 4 Change offerings. Added to 

those funds was a personal donation, as well as the proceeds from summer bottle collection at a nearby 

Provincial Park where three of our church family work as the Maintenance Department (they have been 

granted permission to use the funds from the recyclables for Honduras). With those funds there were 1,300 

school sets purchased for Honduran students. Each set included a notebook, an eraser, a pen, and a pencil.  

-The folks at the Ribstone Congregation are known for their generosity. We 

have yearly collections that support and assist the less fortunate in our area 

through the following collections: Mitten Tree, White Gifts, Interval Home, 

and Food Bank. 

-Once or twice monthly, Pastor Darleene submits a “Pastor’s Pen” column to 

The Provost News, as part of the ecumenical rotation.  

-Each of the school months, Pastor Leila submits a page from our congrega-

tion to the Chauvin Community Newsletter. 

-Each month we send out a newsletter to members and friends, both near 

and far away.  

-As happens every year, we’ve had a few Sundays when we’ve had to cancel 

our service, due to ill health of members or due to poor weather. Mostly 

weather. Blizzards and freezing rain. 

Ribstone Congregation Report 
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-In place of a fall supper (which ran for many decades until 2019), we now hold a special offering. We are 

grateful for the generosity of our faith family. 

-Wendy Belik has spearheaded hosting after-worship dinners a few times a year. The congregation has much 

enjoyed the time of fellowship which a luncheon offers. 

-As part of the Provost Ministerial Association, yearly we are involved in the World Day of Prayer in March. 

This year Wendy Belik, Josie Buck, and Tara Schaffer were readers in the service, and Pastor Darleene gave 

the talk. It was held at St. Mary’s Parish Catholic Church in Provost.  

-On Mother’s Day we gave the ladies each a rose and a set of prayer cards. The younger gals of the congre-

gation received a rose each, as well. Also, we took a group photo of all the moms in attendance. For Father’s 

Day we had a little game of “Guess the Father” using photos from their younger years (with little hearts cov-

ering their faces before the reveal) and handed out Father’s Day gift bags filled with candy and chocolate to 

each Dad, and some candy bags to the boys and young men of the congregation. 

-Over the past year, Pastor Darleene and Wayne have done the going-home services/gravesides for Jessie 

Burton, May Skinner, and Jack Cargill. As well, Darleene did the family memorial service for Laurel Goodall. 

And, Darleene and Wayne were asked by the family of two folks, not associated with our congregation, to 

do their funerals/gravesides. 

-As usual, we had Advent Openings during the Christmas season. This past December, they were led by Taija 

Watson, with the assistance of her daughter, Julia Rosenfeldt, and Isabella Goheen. During the Easter sea-

son we held our traditional Palm Parade, and our Good Friday service (followed by cookies and fellowship). 

-Speaking of Julia, to close our Ribstone Report, we’d love to share with 

you the amazing news of Julia Rosenfeldt’s baptism and confirmation, 

which took place on March 19th. Julia and her mom, Taija, took the 

“Ribstone” pre-baptismal course with Pastor Darleene. Julia’s day was 

beautiful, with family and friends in attendance, as well as a dinner fol-

lowing the service (hosted by her family). 

 

Darleene Skinner ribstone@hotmail.com 
Leila Goheen leila_avon@yahoo.ca 
Co-Pastors 
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The last year has very much been a transition year for the Saskatoon Congregation! Following a lengthy 

decision process, we sold our building in the summer of 2022, holding a final service of celebration in the 

building on September 4, 2022. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The congregation continues to meet on the first and third Sunday of the month at The Bentley, a senior 

living complex with a lovely chapel. If you are planning a visit to Saskatoon and would like to worship with 

us, please contact Lloyd Chase or Corleen McLean for worship times and directions to the location. 

Sadly, we lost one of our community, Dianne Schiisler, in December 2022.  

 

We were privileged to have Mike and  

Marlene Mitchell join us on April 16, 2023 

to share about their trip to Asia.  

We sent three youth to Spectacular at 

Graceland University in July 2023: Anja and 

Andrew Jakobsen, and Ethan McLean. All 

three had a fantastic time, made new 

friends, tried new activities, and are shar-

ing their highlights of the Spectacular expe-

rience with the congregation at the  

September 17 service. 

Saskatoon Congregation Report 
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Members of our congregation have attended events such as Mission Centre Conference, retreats, World 

Conference, spiritual formation activities, and Hills of Peace Family Camp.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We are excited to announce that we have added a new member to our congregation! Kaylee Senga, 

daughter of Jae and Amanda Senga, was baptized and confirmed at Hills of Peace Family Camp in August 

2023. Kaylee was baptized by her dad, Jae, and surrounded by family, friends, and congregation members. 

The Saskatoon Congregation is looking to the future! We have important decisions to make about the next 

chapter in our story as a congregation, and we are giving time and space to discern what matters most for 

the journey ahead. 

 

 

Corleen McLean corimac728@gmail.com  

Lloyd Chase lechase@sasktel.net  

Co-Pastors 

 

 

 
 

“With courage you will dare to take risks, have the 

strength to be compassionate, and the wisdom to 

be humble. Courage is the foundation of integrity.”  

 

Mark Twain 

mailto:corimac728@gmail.com
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We started services on May 8 - Mother's Day and plan to continue until Thanksgiving in October. This has 

been our practice for several years now and works well for us. 

We cancelled service for Family Camp at the Hills of Peace August 6. 

We've had good attendance at our services with some visitors joining us as well over the summer. Always a 

delight! 

We again stood in as relief ministers for the United Church in Unity for the month of July for emergency 

needs such as funerals and hospital visits. It is wonderful to be able to work together and share responsi-

bilities as friends and fellow ministry for the needs of our community as a whole. 

We conducted a graveside memorial in Sept. of 

2022 after our last conference report as well as 

an interment in July,2023 and officiated one 

wedding ceremony in July 2023.  

We have continued to care for the Long Lake 

Cemetery improvements such as transplanting 

and watering newly planted trees and  

flowerbed. The cemetery is looking very good. 

(picture included) 

The congregation undertook a project in  

Honduras this year. It included the building of  

an office for Asocialayo - World Accord's new  

partner in Honduras. The project was well  

underway while Doug Middleton, project co-ordinator, was 

still there at the end of February and was completed in March 

after Doug returned to Canada. The project was generously 

supported by members of the congregation in Senlac as well 

as some church members from Ontario and people from the  

community of Senlac at large. Many thanks to all involved.  

As a small congregation I am pleased to say we have a great  

supportive association together and with our community. 

Good and significant things are happening! 

 

 

 

Becky Middleton 

Pastor/Historian 

dbmiddleton@sasktel.net 

Senlac Congregation Report 
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Our congregation has had two major efforts the past year 

that have woven themselves together. The first is our  

Welcoming and Affirming process which we completed in 

June this year after 15 months of monthly meetings full of 

conversations and education. This process has led to a 

Welcoming and Affirming statement that we have posted 

at the church, installing a Progress flag by the front door 

and an ongoing timeline for ways to communicate  

welcome and be more welcoming, like nametags with  

pronouns. It was a joy to celebrate an early communion 

service in August so that we could travel as a group to the 

Pride parade downtown! 

 

Our other effort over this year has been our ongoing visioning work, which has evolved into a discernment 

process. We have met monthly, gathered data through several survey tools, and looked at next steps as we 

seek God’s guidance. 

 

We had a beautiful advent experience this year with a guest pianist, choir music, and a turkey dinner  

together. Our sanctuary was full and so were our hearts! 

 

We had several youth attend SPEC and youth camps this summer and we continually look for ways to foster 

their leadership. 

 

We have continued hybrid gatherings this year, but have 

been hampered by difficulties arising with our sound and 

video broadcast. After extensive consultation, we have  

installed a new sound and camera system that is alleviating 

the burden of setup and broadcasting our worship services.  

Above all, we are growing and learning what our true  

capacity is. We are listening to God’s word for us in this 

place in time. We are enjoying our fellowship and working 

to ease the burdens on those in leadership.  

 

Kat Goheen jkgoheen@shaw.ca  

Chris Phelps chrisinlangley@gmail.com  

Co-Pastors 

Vancouver Congregation Report 

mailto:jkgoheen@shaw.ca
mailto:chrisinlangley@gmail.com


47 

Return to Table of Contents 

  

 

Over the last twelve months we have continued to have two worship gatherings a month. Our Communion 

Services, the first Sunday of each month, are shared with those not able to join in person via zoom. For the 

second service of each month we use the Beyond the Walls service available via YouTube. These gatherings 

are also shared with those who are not able to join with us in person via zoom. 

 

For the first Sunday in August we held our Communion Service at Sally Glasier’s home. After the service a 

celebration of her 80th birthday was organized by her daughter; this was enjoyed by many of Sally’s friends.  

 

In other news, this year marked the 62nd anniversary of Jim and Elaine Watson (in July), the 64th  

anniversary of Carl and Shirley Bolger and the 63rd anniversary of Pat and Joe Bouley (in August). Also we 

are pleased to share the news that Georgia Donohue has graduated from high-school and has been  

accepted in the University of Victoria cooperative Engineering Program. We wish her every success in her 

studies. 

 

This fall, we, as a congregation are embarking on a discernment process - focusing on the future of Victoria. 

We hope this process will aid us in making decisions and taking actions that will shape the nature of the 

congregation in the years to come. 

 

My apologies to those whose events have been omitted!  

 

 

 

John Canty 

Pastor 

jacanty@shaw.ca 

Victoria Congregation Report 2021-2022 

“Don’t be afraid, for I am with you. 

Don’t be discouraged for I am your 

God. I will strengthen you and help 

you.”  

 

Isaiah 41:10 

mailto:jacanty@shaw.ca
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Canada West Mission Contacts 

Canada West Mission Staff 

Art Smith   

Canadian Field Apostle 

    

1001 West Walnut, Independence, MO 64050 

asmith@cofchrist.org 

1-800-825-2806 ext 3059, Fax 816-521-3099  

Dar Shepherdson 

Bishop of Canada 

129-355 Elmira Road North, Guelph ON N1K-1S5 

dar@communityofchrist.ca 

1-888-411-7537 ext. 23 

John Glaser 

President of Seventy 

1001 West Walnut, Independence, MO 64050 

jglaser@cofchrist.org 

1-816-786-9462  

Mission Centre Mailing Address 9845 Carleton Street 

Chilliwack, BC V2P 6E4 

Gwyneth Beer 

Co-President  

877-411-2632 ext. 1   

gwyn@communityofchrist.ca 

Shannon McAdam 

Co-President 

877-411-2632 ext. 2   

smcadam@communityofchrist.ca 

Kat Goheen 

Co-President 

877-411-2632 ext. 3   

kat@communityofchrist.ca 

Dar Shepherdson    

Mission Centre Financial Officer                                    

888-411-7537 ext. 34 / 519-822-4150 ext. 34  

dar@communityofchrist.ca 

Linda Klughart 

Mission Centre Recorder 

306-922-8056 

lylak@sasktel.net 

Debra Donohue              

Creating Connection Director CWM  

1-877-411-2632  ext. 4 

debra@communityofchrist.ca 

Sandra Rodriguez     

Administrative Assistant   

1-877-411-2632 ext. 6   

sandra@communityofchrist.ca 

mailto:steve@communityofchrist.ca
mailto:steve@communityofchrist.ca
mailto:steve@communityofchrist.ca
mailto:debra@communityofchrist.ca
mailto:lisa@communityofchrist.ca
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Canada West Mission Pastors 

Calgary 

Congregation 

112 - 422 11 Ave SE, Calgary AB T2G 0Y4 

Doug Hayden 403-453-9824 

dhayden@shaw.ca  

Chilliwack 

Congregation 

9845 Carleton St, Chilliwack BC V2P 6E4 

Shonnet Allen 

 

Rick James 

604-858-0877 

slallen@telus.net 

778-951-9787 

weeirishbear@gmail.com 

Edmonton 

Congregation 

6919 83 St NW, Edmonton AB T6C 2Y1 

Michael Bock 780-221-6537 

mbbock@telus.net 

Lethbridge 

Congregation 

425 11 St S, Lethbridge AB T1J 2N9 

Doug MacArthur 403-320-8436 

d.macarthur@uleth.ca 

Prince Albert 

Congregation 

292 15 Ave E, Prince Albert SK S6V 2N7 

Linda Klughart 

 

Mike Mitchell 

306-922-8056 

lylak@sasktel.net 

306-764-4800 

mike.mitchell@sasktel.net 

Regina 

Congregation 

4710 8th Ave, Regina SK S4T 4V8 

Dan Esch 306-949-1470 

ddesch@sasktel.net 

Ribstone 

Congregation 

PO Box 2, Chauvin AB T0B 0V0 

Darleene Skinner 

 

Leila Goheen 

780-858-2610 

ribstone@hotmail.com 

780-858-2610 

leila_avon@yahoo.ca 

Saskatoon 

Congregation 

Corleen McLean 

Lloyd Chase 

corimac728@gmail.com 

lechase@sasktel.net 

Senlac 

Congregation 

PO Box 64, Senlac SK S0L 2Y0 

Becky Middleton 306-228-2949 

dbmiddleton@sasktel.net 

Vancouver 

Congregation 

3333 Kaslo St, Vancouver BC V5M 2M1 

Kat Goheen 

 

Chris Phelps 

604-510-0781 

jkgoheen@shaw.ca 

604-530-2515 

chrisinlangley@gmail.com 

Victoria 

Congregation 

495 Burnside Rd E, Victoria BC V8T 2X3 

John Canty 250-381-6557 

jacanty@shaw.ca 
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Upcoming Events  
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The Hills of Peace Campground Association will hold its annual “All Members Meeting” (or “Annual 

General Meeting”) on Monday, September 25. The meeting will be held via Zoom and will begin 

at 7pm MDT. 

The agenda will include a review of the past year’s highlight activities, election of three new board 

members, and a presentation of 2022 financial statements and a current financial update.  

Please note: Members of congregations in Alberta and Saskatchewan, and non-resident members in 

both provinces, will be most interested in this meeting as they are the defined “members” of the  

association. However, any interested person resident in the Canada West Mission Centre is welcome 

to attend. 

If you have any questions about this meeting, please contact any member of the Hills of Peace  

Executive Committee: 

• Chair/President: Noela Inions noelainions1@gmail.com 

• Vice-Chair/President: Dorothy Ungstad dungstad@xplornet.com 

• Secretary: Eileen Johnstone psych3492@gmail.com 

• Treasurer: Stephen Thompson sgthompson007@gmail.com 

 

We look forward to seeing you at the meeting! 
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2024 Canada West Mission Events Calendar 

Date(s) Event Location 

February 9-11 Wake-Up Work Weekend Samish Island Campground 

March 1-3 Nurturing Spirit Retreat  Samish Island Campground 

March 20-27 Work Week  Samish Island Campground 

May 31-June 2 Nurture & Nature Retreat  Samish Island Campground 

June 1-8 Work Week  Hills of Peace Campground 

June 30 – July 5  Kids Camp Hills of Peace Campground 

July 20-27  BC/CWM Reunion  Samish Island Campground 

August 3 – 8  Family Camp  Hills of Peace Campground 

August 3 – 10  Camp Kimtah Samish Island Campground 

August 10 – 15  Youth (Junior/Senior) Camp  Hills of Peace Campground 

August 10 – 15  Camp Mungai/Atsakin  Samish Island Campground 

September 20 – 22  Men’s Retreat  Hills of Peace Campground 

To be determined ** Spiritual Retreat  Hills of Peace Campground 

October 18-20  Nurturing Silence Retreat  Samish Island Campground 

To be determined 

Women’s Retreat 

(If there is someone who would 

like to volunteer to be director, 

we would be happy to move  

forward and help organize it.) 

To be determined 

To be determined Spec will be July 11th week. Graceland University - US 

Please note that these events must meet a minimum registration number to have the event happen.  

If there is an event that you would like to have happen, please advise the CWM president team.  

  

Consider volunteering for one or more of the events as a director, counselor or offer a craft for an 

event.  Canada West Mission Centre host events in two campgrounds, Hills of Peace and Samish  

Island.  


